



Installation and User's Guide

ConnectCore XP 270 Board Support Package for Windows CE 5.0



www.digi.com
WHEN
RELIABILITY
MATTERSTM

© Digi International Inc. 2005. All Rights Reserved.

The Digi logo is a registered trademarks of Digi International, Inc.

All other trademarks mentioned in this document are the property of their respective owners.

Information in this document is subject to change without notice and does not represent a commitment on the part of Digi International. Digi provides this document "as is," without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied, including, but not limited to, the implied warranties of fitness or merchantability for a particular purpose. Digi may make improvements and/or changes in this manual or in the product(s) and/or the program(s) described in this manual at any time.

This product could include technical inaccuracies or typographical errors. Changes are periodically made to the information herein; these changes may be incorporated in new editions of the publication.



Digi International Inc. 11001 Bren Road East Minnetonka, MN 55343 (USA) 2 +1 877 912-3444 or +1 952 912-3444 http://www.digi.com



Digi International GmbH Kueferstrasse 8 79206 Breisach (Germany) 2 +49 7667 908-0 http://www.digi.com



Sistemas Embebidos S.A. Calvo Sotelo 1, 1º - Dcha 26003 Logroño (Spain) 2 +34 941 270 060 http://www.embebidos.com

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	3
1.1. Overview	3
1.2. License background	3
1.3. Features	3
1.5 Acronyms and abbreviations	4 4
2. Requirements	6
2.1. System requirements	6
2.2. IFTP SerVer	ט 6
2.3. JTAG-Booster	7
3. Getting Started	8
31 Hardware setup	8
3.2. Software installation	11
4 Building the First Image	12
4. Building the Flist Indge	13
4.1. Creating the platform	13
4.1.1.1. Build options	20
4.1.1.2. Language settings	20
4.1.1.3. Environment Variables	21
4.1.3. Including USB HID keyboard support	21
4.2. Building the image	23
4.3. Downloading the image to the target	24
4.3.1. Boot process	24
4.3.1.2. U-Boot	25
4.3.2. Windows CE boot methods	26
4.3.2.1. Boot with Platform Builder	26
4.3.2.3. Boot from USB memory stick	20
4.3.2.4. Boot from Flash memory	29
4.4. Updating Flash memory	30
4.4.1. Updating a running system	30
4.4.1.2. Updating the Windows CE kernel	30
4.4.2. Updating a corrupted system	31
5. BSP/Kernel Development with Platform Builder	32
5.1. Kernel Debugging	32
5.1.1.1. Sharing Ethernet Debugging Services	36
5.1.1.2. Run Time Debugging	30
6. Application Development with Embedded Visual C++	40
6.1. Creating a new project	40
6.3 Debugging the application	43
6.4. Modifying the Platform Manager Configuration	44
7 Advanced Tonics	46
7.1 Creating a Software Development Kit (SDK)	0
7.2. Insert existing projects	40
7.3. Driver test applications	49
7.3.1. GPIO test	49
7.3.1.1. Test GPIO driver functionality	49

8. In	terfaces & Drivers	52
8.1.	Display	52
8.1	1. Modifying the display driver	.52
8.2.	Ethernet	52
8.3.	USB Host	52
8.4.		53
8.5.	Touch screen	53
8.6.	FlashFX [®]	53
8.7.	Hive-based Registry	53
8.8.	PCCARD	54
8.9.		54
8.10	. GPIO	54
9. Ti	ps & Tricks	57
9.1.	Autostart applications	57
9.2.	Telnet server	57
9.3.	FTP server	58
10. Ti	oubleshooting	59
10. T	oubleshooting	59
10. T i 10.1	oubleshooting . Removing the BSP	59 59 59
10. T i 10.1 10.2 10.3	oubleshooting	59 59 59 60
10. T i 10.1 10.2 10.3	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE)	59 59 59 60
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A	oubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) . Opendix A	59 59 59 60 61
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents	 59 59 60 61 61
10. T i 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2	oubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree	59 59 60 61 61
10. T i 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11.2	oubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 RSR Component file	59 59 60 61 61 61 .61
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11 11	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) . Opendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1. Main directories 2.2. BSP Component file 2.3. Other important files	59 59 60 61 61 61 .61 .62 62
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11 11 11 11	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) . ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 BSP Component file 2.3 Other important files . Flash layout	59 59 60 61 61 61 .61 .62 63
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11.2 11.3 11.3 11.4	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 BSP Component file 2.3 Other important files . Flash layout . Links	59 59 60 61 61 61 61 .61 .62 .62 63 63
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 12. A	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 BSP Component file 2.3 Other important files . Flash layout . Links	59 59 60 61 61 61 61 .62 63 63 64
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 12. A	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 BSP Component file 2.3 Other important files . Flash layout . Links	59 59 60 61 61 61 61 62 63 63 64
10. Tr 10.1 10.2 10.3 11. A 11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 12. A 12.1	roubleshooting . Removing the BSP . Language settings . Quick Fix Engineering (QFE) ppendix A . CD contents . Windows CE directory tree 2.1 Main directories 2.2 BSP Component file 2.3 Other important files . Flash layout . Links . Ppendix B . U-Boot command reference	59 59 60 61 61 61 61 61 62 63 63 64 64 64

Documentation History

Date	Version	Author	Description
12/12/2005	1.0		Release Version
28/11/2005	0.10	Carlos Marín	Revision
25/11/2005	0.9	Mike Engel Héctor Palacios Peggy Sanchez	Revision
09/11/2005	0.8	Héctor Palacios	Integrated feedback from developers and testers
04/11/2005	0.7	Héctor Palacios	Full revision. Formatted to new template format
27/10/2005	0.6	Mike Engel	Added several new chapters
20/10/2005	0.5	Mike Engel	Updated installation process
11/10/2005	0.4	Mike Engel	Updated U-boot chapter
06/10/2005	0.3	Héctor Bujanda	Added GPIO driver, testDRV & SDK
30/09/2005	0.2	Mike Engel	Updated with new features
02/09/2005	0.1	Mike Engel	Initial version

1. Introduction

1.1. Overview

The Board Support Package for the ConnectCore XP family for Microsoft Windows CE 5.0 contains all the necessary software components to allow a simple and fast start-up of application development with the Windows CE 5.0 hardware platform.

The Board Support Package reduces the time to market phase for software leveraging Microsoft Windows CE 5.0 running on the ConnectCore XP (CCXP) module. With the Ethernet controller SMSC91C111 on the CCXP, you can now download and debug your platform without additional network cards.

1.2. License background

The BSP includes the full source code for the boot loader as well as of all drivers. The source code is intended to be used internally for development and debugging only. Distribution of the original or modified source code is forbidden.

There are no royalties for the Windows CE images created with the BSP running on Digi hardware. However, there are royalties for all images running on non-Digi hardware. Royalties accrue for boot loaders and drivers.

The Datalight flash file system, *Flash FX Pro*, must be licensed separately. For every target runtime licenses must be purchased. The source code of *FlashFX* is also available on an individual basis for an additional fee.

For detailed information about Licensing and Royalties please contact your sales representative.

1.3. Features

CCXP Board Support Package for Windows CE 5.0

- LCD display driver
- Ethernet driver
- USB Host/Device driver
- Touch screen driver
- FlashFX® driver
- PCCARD driver
- IP2REG driver
- GPIO driver
- Hive based registry

Bootloader

- U-Boot version 1.1.3 with splash screen support
- Reduced EBOOT version to load standard Windows CE kernel from U-Boot

Toolchain

- Microcross GNU X-Tools[™]
- U-Boot source code

1.4. Conventions used in this manual

The following is a list of the typographical conventions used in this manual:

Style	Used for file and directory names, programs and command names, command-line options, URL, and new terms.
Style	Used in examples to show the contents of files, the output from commands or in the text the C code.
Style	Used in examples to show the text that should be typed literally by the user.
#	Used to indicate the listed commands have to be executed as root.
\$	Used to indicate the listed commands have to be executed as a normal user.
[1]	Used to reference an item of the reference section.

This manual also uses these frames and symbols:



This is a warning. It helps you to solve or to avoid common mistakes or problems

This is a tip. It contains useful information about a topic

		1	1	L
	Æ		1	L
-		-	-	L
J	С.	3	2	,
-	-22	97		

\$

\$

#

#

This is a host computer session And this is what you must input (in bold)

m	
00	

This is a target session And this is what you must input (in bold)

1.5. Acronyms and abbreviations

BSP	Board Support Package
CCXP	ConnectCore XP 270
GPIO	General Purpose Input/Output
HID	Human Interface Device
IOCTL	I/O control
IRQ	Interrupt Request
JTAG	Joint Test Action Group (IEEE 1149.1)
LCD	Liquid Crystal Display
MBR	Master Boot Record
OAL	OEM Abstraction Layer

OEM	Original Equipment Manufacturer
QFE	Quick Fix Engineering
SDK	Software Development Kit
TFTP	Trivial File Transfer Protocol
U-Boot	Universal boot loader
USB	Universal Serial Bus

2. Requirements

2.1. System requirements

To develop with CCXP BSP, your development workstation has to meet the following requirements:

- x86 PC with 500 MHz Pentium III or faster processor; 2 GHz Pentium 4 or equivalent recommended
- Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional with Service Pack 4 or Windows XP Professional with Service Pack 1.
- 256 MB of RAM; 512MB recommended
- 300 MB of available hard-disk space for installation of the BSP and the provided SDK.
- CD-ROM or DVD-ROM drive.
- Serial port
- Parallel port (only for JTAG flashing)
- Ethernet network card
- Microsoft Windows CE 5.0.
- Microsoft .NET Framework version 1.1.
- TFTP server

For best results, we recommend installing one of the following development tools for application development:

- Microsoft Embedded Visual Tools 4.0.
- Microsoft Visual Studio .NET.

2.2. TFTP server

U-Boot is capable of writing files to the Flash memory of the module. A TFTP server is required to transport these files from your host computer to the target.

If you don't own a TFTP server you can download SolarWinds free TFTP server from http://www.solarwinds.net/Tools/Free_tools/TFTP_Server/

2.2.1. Configuring SolarWinds TFTP server

If you installed SolarWinds TFTP server, start the application and select *File > Configure* from the menu. The following window will pop up:

6

...........

🏪 TFTP Server Configuration	×
TFTP Root Directory Security Advanced Security Auto-Close Log	
🖃 c: [WIN2000]	1
CA CA	
TFTP-Root	
	1
OK Cancel Help	

Figure 2-1: Configuration of SolarWinds TFTP server (Root directory)

Select the drive and folder that you will expose to the TFTP clients. Go to the Security tab and select *Transmit and Receive files*:

🔁 TFTP Server Confi	guration			×
TFTP Root Directory	Security	Advanced S	ecurity Auto-C	lose Log
The TFTP Se only, transmitti receiving.	ver can be ng of files o	configured to	allow receiving oth, transmitting	of files and
C Re C Tra C Tra	ceive only nsmit only nsmit and F	Receive files		
01		Cancel	Help	

Figure 2-2: Configuration of SolarWinds TFTP server (Security)

Click OK to close the Configuration window.

2.3. JTAG-Booster

The JTAG-Booster software for the hardware Flash update is a DOS application. To install the JTAG-Booster software, copy the directory "hardware" from the CD to any directory on the hard disk. This directory may also contain a file "Readme.txt" with latest instructions.

Ensure the parallel port is accessible for applications. Install the "Kithara DOS Enabler" which is shipped on the CD.

A detailed manual can also be found on the CD in the folder "hardware".

3. Getting Started

3.1. Hardware setup

This chapter describes how to configure and test your host PC, the development board with the module (target) and how to start up the target for the first time.

Step 1: Connect serial port

Connect COM1 of the host PC to Serial Port 1 on the development board (target) using a standard serial modem cable, included in the kit. The serial connection is used to communicate with the target device.

Step 2: Connect Ethernet interface

Establish the Ethernet connection by connecting an Ethernet crossover cable directly to the development board's Ethernet port and your host PC. Alternatively, if you already have a running network configuration, you can connect the development board to your hub or switch.

Step 3: Configure HyperTerminal

Configure HyperTerminal to view the console output the target prints on the serial interface.

To configure HyperTerminal, go to *Start > Programs > Accessories > Communications > HyperTerminal*



Figure 3-1: HyperTerminal

Enter the name of the session and click OK.

...........

.



Figure 3-2: HyperTerminal (connection description)

Select the host PC's serial port (the one you connected the serial cable to) :

Connect To 🥂 🔀
ecxp270
Enter details for the phone number that you want to dial:
Country/region: Spain (34)
Arga code:
Phone number:
Connect using: COM1
OK Cancel

Figure 3-3: HyperTerminal (serial port)

Finally, configure the serial parameters for 38400 bits per second, no parity, 8 data bits, 1 stop bit and no flow control.

COM1 Properties			<u>? ×</u>
<u>B</u> its per second:	38400	•	3
<u>D</u> ata bits:	8	<u> </u>	3
Parity:	None	<u> </u>	3
<u>S</u> top bits:	1	•]
Elow control:	None	•]
		<u>R</u> estore Defa	aults
)K	Cancel	Apply

Figure 3-4: HyperTerminal (serial parameters)

Step 4: Connect power

Connect the power supply to the development board. As the board powers up, the LEDs will light. Approximately 2-4 seconds later the system will print boot messages on the console.

After 30-35 seconds, when the boot loader has unpacked and launched the pre-installed Windows CE kernel from the module's built-in Flash memory, you will see output on the terminal client similar to the following:



```
U-Boot 1.1.3 (Nov 9 2005 - 10:02:07)
                                       FS.2
for FS Forth-Systeme CCXP270 on STK2
U-Boot code: A0090000 -> A00B2F74 BSS: -> A00F4324
RAM Configuration:
Bank #0: a0000000 64 MB
Bank #1: a4000000 0 kB
Bank #2: a8000000 0 kB
Bank #3: ac000000 0 kB
Flash: 32 MB
In: serial
Out:
      serial
Err:
      serial
Detecting SMSC LAN91C111 Ethernet Controller...
Revision ID: 0x01
Chip ID: 0x09
SMSC LAN91C111 detected...
Get MAC Address from 1-wire EEPROM
MAC Address from EEPROM : 00:04:F3:00:38:10
Initializing ethernet...
Using MAC Address 00:04:F3:00:38:10
Hit any key to stop autoboot:
## Starting application at 0xA0100000 ...
```

Step 5: Test Ethernet configuration

The target uses a default IP address on the 192.168.42.x network. We recommend that you configure a dedicated Windows CE development network separate from your standard network. Simply add and configure an additional network interface card to your PC and use an IP address from the 192.168.42.0 subnet, e.g. 192.168.42.1.

The target network parameters can be changed in the U-Boot bootloader using the "setenv" command.

On the target you can see the IP address by going to Windows CE *Start > Settings > Network and Dial-up Connections*. Double click the LAN91C111_1 network interface to configure the network parameters:



Figure 3-5: Network configuration dialog

3.2. Software installation

First you have to install Microsoft Platform Builder 5.0 from the original Microsoft Windows CE 5.0 DVD/CD. If you use Microsoft Windows 2000, note the following:



Before you install Platform Builder under Windows 2000 you must install Windows 2000 Service Pack 4 and the .NET Framework.

During the installation of Platform Builder you must select ARMV4I and XSCALE as CPU support; without it the BSP installation will fail.



If you are using Windows 2000 and have Internet Explorer 5.0 or earlier, you may receive a Java error message when opening Platform Builder. Updating Internet Explorer to the latest version will fix this issue.

Once you have installed Platform Builder, start the *Setup.exe* on the CD of the BSP and follow the instructions. A wizard will guide you through the installation process. The wizard will install the BSP, QFEs, and SDK by default; however, you can install additional files like the *Cygwin* tool chain or the U-Boot bootloader sources.



Figure 3-6: BSP Installation

The installation of the BS	P will copy the	following files an	d folders to	your hard drive:
		0		

File/Folder	Path	Description
CCXP.CEC	%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\catalog\cec	WinCE 5.0 components file
	%_WINCEROOT%\Platform	Platform files and drivers
	%_WINCEROOT%\Platform\Common\Src\ARM\Intel	Platform specific code
Kerneljoin.exe	%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\misc\	Program to generate raw binary file
KernelCopy.bat	%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\misc\	Copies raw binary file into TFTP server folder
bpostmakeimg.bat	%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\misc\	Start to generate and copy raw binary file
ConnectCoreXP.xml	%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\catalog\newplatfor mwizards\	Example template shown in this documentation

Table 3-1: Files and folders copied during installation



%_WINCEROOT% is an environment variable of your system that stands for the path to your Windows CE 5.0 root directory (Usually C:\WINCE500)

4. Building the First Image

4.1. Creating the platform

From Platform Builder File menu, select New Platform.

Enter the name of the project you want to create. Select Next.

From the available Board Support Packages (BSPs) select the CCXP platform and click Next.

New Platform Wizard - Step 3		
Board Support Packages (BSPs) A BSP contains a set of device drivers that are added to your OS design.		
Available BSPs: AMD GEODE: X86 CCXP:ARMV41 CCPC: X86 EMULATOR: X86 INTEL PXA27X DEV PLATFORM:ARMV41 SAMSUNG SMDK2410: ARMV41	Select one or more BSPs for your OS design. A BSP for the Intel XScale Microarchitecture ConnectCore XP (CCXP) module. The platform uses the OS that is built for the ARM v4 architecture and contains the ARM instruction set with Thumb Interworking enabled. Note: Only BSPs supported by installed CPUs are displayed in the list.	
2 < Back	Next > Einish Cancel	

Figure 4-1: Select BSP

Step 4 allows you to select a design template or custom device configuration for your platform. Select *ConnectCore XP 270* to create a standard CCXP based project.



Figure 4-2: Design template



Selecting "Custom Device" lets you choose individual components for your project.

In the following steps (5 -20) you can configure the components and programs that your final Windows CE image will contain. If you have selected the *ConnectCore XP 270* template project, you can either click finish or walk through the configuration step-by-step.

If additional components are needed, Platform Builder will automatically include them in the build.

In this example we will create a kernel for the CCXP development board with support for the hardware. There are two server applications: a Telnet server for remote control of the device and an FTP server for uploading/downloading of files.

Step 5: Applications & Services Development

From the .NET Compact Framework, select OS Dependencies for .NET Compact Framework 1.0 and .NET Compact Framework 1.0.

New Platform Wizard - Step 5	K
Applications and Services Development	
Items: .NET Compact Framework 1.0 Object Exchange Protocol (OBEX) .NET Compact Framework 1.0 Pocket Outlook Object Model (POON .SUAP Toolkit Standard SDK for Windows CE .NET Compact Framework OS Dependencies for .NET Comp .Smart Device Authentication Utilit ML .XML Exchange Client .XE	
Back Next > Finish Cancel)

Figure 4-3: Application and Services Development

With .NET Framework, support applications can be written with Visual Studio .NET 2003 for smart devices in Visual Basic or C#.

Step 6: Applications – End User components

For this example we won't need any of these; click Next.

Step 7: Core OS Services

Select USB Host support (USB HID Keyboard and Mouse), Display Support and Serial Port Support, then click Next. If you want to build an image with display support, select the display component. You may also remove it from the project later if needed.

New Platform Wizard - Step 7	
Core OS Services	1
Items: Battery Driver Display Support Serial Port Support Parallel Port Support Internet Appliance (IABASE) Support Notification LED Support PNP Notifications USB Host Support USB Human Input Device (HID) (USB HID Keyboard and Mou USB HID Keyboard Only USB HID Keyboard Only	USB HID Keyboard and Mouse
2 < Back	Next > Einish Cancel

Figure 4-4: Core OS Services

The USB Host, serial port, and Display Windows CE drivers will be included. The registry keys to configure them are stored in the file *%_WINCEROOT%\Platform\CCXP\Files\Platform.reg*

Step 8: Communication services and Networking

Under Networking Features, select Network Utilities (ipconfig, ping, ...) and Windows Networking API/Redirect. Under Networking – Local Area Network (LAN) you must include the Wired Local Area Network (802.3, 802.5) to have support for your Ethernet interface. Under Servers select Telnet Server and FTP Server. With the Telnet Server, you will be able to connect to the Windows CE device shell from anywhere in your network.



To use the internal USB controller, you need to make a hardware modification of the StarterKitII hardware. With this modification you will lose the option to load kernel images from a USB stick.

New Platform Wizard - Step 8	
Communication Services and Net w orking	1
Items: Wetworking Features Wetworking - Local Area Network (LAN) Native Wi-Fi WLAN Access Point Co Native Wi-Fi WLAN STA Wired Local Area Network (802.3, 80 Wireless LAN (802.11) STA - Automa Wireless LAN (802.11) STA - Automa Networking - Personal Area Network (WAN) Wetworking - Wide Area Network (WAN) Wetworksing - Wide Area Network (WAN)	Telnet Server
	Estimated size of these items: 1649 KB
(Back	Next > Einish Cancel

Figure 4-5: Communication services and Networking

Some registry information has been included for the FTP and the TELNET servers in the file % WINCEROOT%\Platform\CCXP\Files\Platform.reg.





These registry keys give you complete access to your target via TELNET and FTP, for demonstration purposes. In order to preserve the security of your targets, change these registry keys by enabling the *UseAuthentication* key and adding a list of allowed users.

For more information about security, read the chapters *Telnet Server Authentication and Security Considerations* of Windows CE on-line help.

Step 9: Device Management

Click Next.

Step 10: Storage Manager

In order to support any storage device used on your platform, you must include the support for the *FAT File System*.



Figure 4-6: FAT File System and Data Store

Step 11: Fonts

Select support for fonts. Click Next.

Step 12: Language

Select support the different languages. Click Next.

Step 13: Browser Application

Select Pocket Internet Explorer then click Next.

New Platform Wizard - Step 13	X
Internet Client Services	1
Items: Pocket Internet Explorer 6.0 for Windows CE Pocket Internet Explorer Internet Explorer 6.0 for Windows CE Cor Pocket Internet Explorer HTML View (WE Control Panel Control Panel Control Panel	Pocket Internet Explorer
	Estimated size of these items: 2435 KB
(Back	Next > Einish Cancel

Figure 4-7: Internet Client Appication

17

Step 14: Graphics and Multimedia

You can select Graphics and Multimedia Technologies. Click Next.

Step 15: Security

Select Security. Click Next.

Step 16

Select Shell >Standard Shell > Command shell. From User Interface, select Network User Interface, Quarter VGA Resources, and from Software Input Panel select Software-Base Input Panel, SIP for Small Screen and SIP for Large Screen.

New Platform Wizard - Step 16	
Shell and User Interface	1
Items: Graphics, Windowing and Events Shell Graphical Shell (Choose 1) Standard Shell Windows Thin Client Shell AYGShell API Set Command Shell Standard Shell Standard Shell Standard Shell Standard Shell Standard Shell	Quarter VGA Resources - Portrait Mode Estimated size of these items: 3949 KB
() (Back	Next > Einish Cancel

Figure 4-8: Shell and User Interface

Step 17: Error Reporting

Select Error Reporting. Click Next.

Step 18: Voice over IP Phone Services

Click Next.

After this step, help information may appear to warn you about security issues on your platform. Read this information carefully.



Figure 4-9: Security warnings

If you enable the checkbox "Notification acknowledged" you will not be warned again about this security issue. If you leave it unchecked, you will be reminded about this security warning.

After completion of the final step, click Finish.

New Platform Wizard - Step 20	×
Completing the New Platform Wizard	~
You have successfully comp <mark>leted th</mark> e New Pl <mark>a</mark> tform Wizard.	
You have created an OS design for a Windows CE-based platform. By default, Platform Builder provides a Debug configuration and a Release configuration of this OS design.	
 Options: Modify build options for the Debug and Release configurations of your OS design without closing this wizard. 	
To close this wizard, click <i>Finish</i> .	
	:

Figure 4-10: Final step

You will see the features of your platform on the Platform window (left side of Platform Builder). Also, in the catalog window (right side) you can see the components of the CCXP module in the *Third Party* folder under *BSP*.



Figure 4-11: Platform view

As a final step, add the *Platform Manager* component to the project. The component is located in the catalog folder *Platform Manager* (right panel). You can click and drag it onto the platform window (left panel) or right-click and add it.

This component is necessary to perform application debugging with the embedded Visual C++ tool.

4.1.1. Platform settings

Before compiling the kernel, it is important to understand the different settings that can be changed in the platform. Go to *Platform* menu and click *Settings*...

4.1.1.1. Build options

For a *Release*¹ platform, only a few build options are enabled by default (*Target Control Support, Eboot space in memory, Full Kernel Mode* and *KITL*). For a *Debug* version, the *Kernel Debugger* is also enabled.

4.1.1.2. Language settings

Under the *Locale* tab, select the locales that your platform will support and the default language of your image.

The locales include information about currency formats, date and time formats, etc. specific to each country.

The default language specifies the language of the Windows CE user interface (buttons, menus, windows, etc.). For this example select *English US* or you will not see the links to some of the programs in your start menu.

¹ The *Release* version will create a smaller kernel but won't include information for debugging.

4.1.1.3. Environment Variables

The platform has several environment variables. Environment variables allow you to configure your platform and drivers. Some settings are made in the *CCXP.bat* file in the platform root directory. Others are set by each component and can be found at:

%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\catalog\cec\CCXP.cec

The CCXP.bat file contains the following variables and default values:



```
set _TGTCPUVARIANT=XSC
set TARGET=270
set TFTPDIR=c:\TFTP-ROOT
set BSP_LAN91C111=1
set BSP_USBH_USE=1
set BSP_NOKEYPAD=1
set BSP_IP2REG=1
set BSP_BUILD_NK_NB0=1
```

_TFTCPUVARIANT and TARGET must not be changed. They specify the target platform to compile.

TFTPDIR must contain the path to the TFTP server's exposed folder configured in paragraph 2.2.1.

BSP_LAN91C111 is related to the Network driver SMSC91C111. If this variable is set to 1, the Network NDIS driver will be loaded. If it is not set, the Ethernet debugger will be used.

BSP_USBH_USE determines whether to use USB Host or Device functionality (both functions cannot coexist at the same time when using Starter Kit II base board). If it is set to 1, the USB Host functionality will be used. If it is not set, the USB Device functionality will be used instead.

You may remove USB support completely by setting the variable BSP_NOUSB=1.

BSP_NOKEYPAD is a variable that when set to 1 disables the keypad (this is the default configuration).

BSP_IP2REG is set to 1 to configure the NDIS driver with parameters established in the boot loader. To exclude the IP2REG NDIS registry configuration driver from the Kernel, set it to nothing. This will remove all registry entries for the driver.

BSP_BUILD_NK_NB0 is set to 1 to let Platform Builder create NB0 files that allow booting a Windows CE kernel directly with U-Boot without using EBOOT.

In addition, you can also use the following environment variables:

BSP_NODISPLAY can be set to 1 to exclude the display driver from the project.

BSP_NOSERIAL can be set to 1 to exclude the serial driver from the project. If the serial debugger is used, the variable must be set so that the serial port is disabled. Currently the system does not detect that automatically.

BSP_NOTOUCH can be set to 1 to exclude the touch screen driver from the Kernel. This will remove all registry entries and the BIB file entries for the driver.

4.1.2. Including virtual keyboard

Windows CE ships with a virtual software keyboard, which allows interaction with systems that do not have keyboard interface.

To include the keyboard into your platform, open the catalog on *Core OS > Shell and User Interface > User Interface > Software Input Panel*. Right click *Software-based Input Panel Driver* and then click *Add to Platform*.



Figure 4-12: Adding virtual keyboard

On the catalog in the *Software-based Input Panel (SIP)*, select one of the two software keyboards, either small or large, and add it to your platform. When you select the *Software-based Input Panel* one of the virtual keyboards is added automatically. Change it to the one you want in your project. The virtual keyboard will be accessible at the right side of your target's toolbar:

🎝 Start	🕹 12:00 PM	6	\checkmark	
---------	------------	---	--------------	--



The Input Method Selection Sample Application (*Sipselect*) code has been made into an integral part of the shell. This means that the *Sipselect* component no longer appears as a separate application. The *Sipselect* code is still available in the Samples folder.

%_WINCEROOT%\public\common\sdk\samples\sipselect

4.1.3. Including USB HID keyboard support

When USB Host support is selected for mouse and keyboard, a keyboard driver is needed in the project to generate the virtual key messages. We will use a standard Windows CE keyboard driver.

From the catalog view, move to *Device Driver\input Devices\Keyboard/Mouse* and select the *NOP* (*Stub*) *Keyboard* layout for the project.



Figure 4-14: Adding Keyboard/mouse

The Stub keyboard driver has the basic functions to receive the scan code of a key and map it a character and virtual key code. By selecting *Add to OS Design,* the component will be included into the project.

4.2. Building the image

You can compile the *Release* or *Debug* version of your platform. In the first example, select a *Release* version.



Figure 4-15: Version selection

Set in the *Build OS* menu the *Clean Before Building*, which cleans all the object files and always rebuilds all your drivers, and select *Sysgen*.







Sysgen is required the first time you build your project and every time you add or remove components.

The build process takes several minutes depending on the number of components you have included and the speed of your development PC.

Total ROM size: 00c89e38 (13147704)	
Starting ip: 80101000	
Raw files size: UU31125b	
Compressed Illes Size: 00195668	
Donel	
makeimg: Check for C:\WINCE500\PBWorkspaces\MwCCXP\RelDir\CCXP	ARMV4I Release\PostRomImage bat to run
makeimg: Check for C:\WINCE500\PBWorkspaces\MyCCXP\RelDir\CCXP	ARMV4I Release\PostMakeImq.bat to run.
makeimg: Change directory to C:\WINCE500.	
makeimg: run command: cmd /C C:\WINCE500\public\common\oak\mis	c\pbpostmakeimg
Sistemas Embebidos S.A. : create binary kernel image	
Output file: C:\WINCE5UU\PBWorkspaces\NewRel\ReIDir\CCXP_ARMV4	l_Release\nk.image opened
Start to build raw binary image.	
Successfully build new kernel image	
* Copy file to TFTP server directory *	

1 file(s) copied.	
Volume in drive C has no label.	
Volume Serial Number is CC53-827E	
Directory of C: WINCESUUNEWORKSpaces NyCCAP KeiDir CCAP_ARMV	41_Kelease
1 File(c) 12.863.991 butec	
0 Dir(s) 49 581 461 504 bytes free	
BLDDEMO: MyCCXP build complete.	
· ·	
MyCCXP - 0 error(s), 5 warning(s)	
	<u> </u>
■ Build (Debug) Log) Find in Files 1) Find i <	2
Press F1 for Help	Ln 2430, Col 1 🛛 REC COL OVR READ Size: ~10387 KB 🌆 🌆 🖼 🗐

Figure 4-17: Build log

You may see some warnings due to Windows CE 5.0 fixing some DLLs that use the style from older versions.

After successful compilation², the Windows CE image (a file called NK.BIN) can be found: %_WINCEROOT%\PBWorkSpaces\YourPlatformName\RelDir\CCXP_ARMV4I_Release

The size of the kernel image and the RAM size can be changed and configured in the *config.bib* file. This file is accessible from *%_WINCEROOT%\Platform\CCXP\Files.*



For changes made in the CCXP folder, you need to use the "Build and Sysgen Current BSP" menu item from the Build OS menu. It will recompile all sources in the platform folder and copy them to your project folder.

4.3. Downloading the image to the target

4.3.1. Boot process

4.3.1.1. Introduction

A boot loader is a small piece of software that executes soon after powering up a computer. On a desktop PC it resides on the master boot record (MBR) of the hard drive and is executed after the PC BIOS performs various system initializations. The boot loader then passes system information to the kernel and executes the kernel.

In an embedded system the role of the boot loader is more complicated because these systems do not have a BIOS to perform the initial system configuration. The low level initialization of the microprocessor, memory controllers, and other board specific hardware varies from board to board and CPU to CPU. These initializations must be performed before a kernel image can execute.

A boot loader for an embedded system provides the following features:

- Initialize the hardware, especially the memory controller.
- Provide boot parameters for the kernel.

² You may see some warnings that are due to Windows CE 5.0 fixing of some DLLs that use the style from older versions.

• Start the kernel.

Additionally, most boot loaders also provide convenient features that simplify development and update of the firmware:

- Reading and writing arbitrary memory locations.
- Uploading new binary images to the board's RAM via a serial line or Ethernet
- Copying binary images from RAM to Flash memory.

4.3.1.2. U-Boot

The universal boot loader, U-Boot, was adapted for the ConnectCore XP 270 module. The boot loader is capable of downloading Windows CE raw binary images or NK.bin via Ethernet to the target. Several default environment variables are available to make it more comfortable to launch, flash, or update kernel images.

When U-Boot is launched, it configures the serial console, the Ethernet interface, and the Flash memory and loads the settings stored as environment variables in the non-volatile memory.

Then it pauses a few seconds (programmable with bootdelay U-Boot variable) before it loads and starts the operating system image. You can stop the auto-boot process by sending a character to the serial port (pressing a key on the serial console connected to the target). If stopped, U-Boot displays a command line console similar to this:

FS.2



```
U-Boot 1.1.3 (Nov 2 2005 - 12:07:39)
for FS Forth-Systeme CCXP 270 on STK2
U-Boot code: A0080000 -> A00A2F74 BSS: -> A00E4324
RAM Configuration:
Bank #0: a0000000 64 MB
Bank #1: a4000000 0 kB
Bank #2: a8000000 0 kB
Bank #3: ac000000 0 kB
Flash: 32 MB
In: serial
Out:
      serial
Err: serial
Detecting SMSC LAN91C111 Ethernet Controller...
Revision ID: 0x01
Chip TD: 0x09
SMSC LAN91C111 detected...
Get MAC Address from 1-wire EEPROM
MAC Address from EEPROM : 00:04:F3:00:38:10
Initializing ethernet...
Using MAC Address 00:04:F3:00:38:10
Hit any key to stop autoboot:
CCXP270>
```



To see the boot process, connect the provided serial cable between a serial port of your host PC and the serial port of the target. Then use a terminal program, like HyperTerminal, with the configuration 38400 / 8 / N / 1 and no Flow Control.

Features

- Download files using on board SMSC91C11 Ethernet controller
- Enable debugging over Ethernet or serial.
- Flash kernel images (NK.nb0).

• Configure the target system.

Additional considerations

The MMU is not set up by U-Boot; therefore, all memory addresses used by U-Boot are physical addresses.

The factory boot loader version installed in the target is in the *Bootloader* folder on the CD. To rebuild the boot loader, install the *Cygwin* tool chain and the boot loader sources from the BSP CD.

If the boot loader has been removed from Flash accidentally, the only way to get it back is using a debugger or separately available JTAG-Booster tool. For more information please refer to the debugger or JTAG-Booster documentation.

For more information about U-Boot commands and variables refer to chapter 12.1.

4.3.2. Windows CE boot methods

Windows CE is booted by U-Boot in one of the following ways:

- Platform Builder
- TFTP server
- USB storage device (e.g. a USB memory stick)
- Flash memory

Before you use one of the methods you need to verify that two boot loader variables are setup correctly. Set the following variables to met your network settings, were the first one is the IP addresses used for the target and the second from the machine you want to download the Windows CE kernel.



CCXP270> setenv ipaddr x.x.x.x CCXP270> setenv serverip x.x.x.x

The following information describes each method.

4.3.2.1. Boot with Platform Builder

The boot loader comes with a script that will send BOOTME messages over Ethernet, connect to the Platform Builder, and download the kernel image (NK.bin).

Execute the following command on the U-Boot command shell to download your Windows CE kernel:



CCXP270> run connect_to_pb

On the Platform Builder side select *Connectivity Options* from the *Target* menu. This will open the Connectivity Dialog. If you have not specified a target device yet, click *Add Device* on the left side panel and enter a new name for the target device. The *Associated OS Design/SDK* can be set to none. Click Add. This will add your new name to the Target Device name list.

Click on Kernel Service Map and select your new added device from the Target Device list.

😉 Target Device Connecti	vity Options	
Device Configuration <u>Add Device</u> <u>Delete Device</u>	Larget Device: CCXP_REL	
Service Configuration	Download: Ethernet (CCXP_14352)	Setti <u>ng</u> s
<u>Core Service Settings</u> <u>Service Status</u>	Transport:	Settings
	D <u>e</u> bugger:	Settings
		<u>H</u> elp

Figure 4-18: Target Device Connectivity Options

Then select Ethernet in the *Download* list. If you want to download the image (and only the image) the Transport and Debugger entries must remain None.

If you want to connect to the image after downloading, select Ethernet as Transport and KdStub as Debugger. Finally, click the *Settings* button beside the *Download* list. A new window will pop up:

💩 Ethernet Download Settings	×
Device Boot Name:	
CCXP_14352]
IP Address: 10.101.1.130 Bootloader: 1.0	
Active Devices:	
CCXP_14352	Ĵ
×	J
QK Cancel	

Figure 4-19: Ethernet Download Settings

The target has been sending BOOTME messages from the moment you executed the "run connect_to_pb" command from U-Boot. Platform Builder will catch these messages and display the name of your device. Select your device and click OK. The name of the current used device will be shown under the *Download* and *Transport* entries.

Apply the new settings, close the dialog, and select the new device from the Platform Builder Active target device list.

CCXF	P_REL	~	₽	X⊡	9
	Active target device (Ctrl+Shift+C)				_

Figure 4-20: Active target device

Now you go to the *Target* menu and click *Attach Device*. This will download the kernel to your target device.

👈 Downloaded 74% o	f Runtime Image to CCXP_REL 🔳 🗖 🔀
Downloading: C:\	\CCXP_ARMV4I_Release\nk.bin
Estimated time left:	6 sec (9,0 MB of 12,2 MB copied)
Download through:	Ethernet
Transfer rate:	471 KB/sec
📃 Close this dialog bo	x when download completes
	Close Cancel

Figure 4-21: Downloading image to target

Type in the following commands in the U-Boot command shell and the target will automatically boot this way when the it powered up or reset:



CCXP270> setenv bootcmd run connect_to_pb CCXP270> saveenv

4.3.2.2. Boot with TFTP Server

The boot loader comes with a script that manages the download of the image into RAM and jumps to the right memory location of the Kernel. This is achieved by U-Boot without the need or use of Platform Builder. The BSP generates both images, the NK.bin and a raw binary kernel image (called *wce-CCXP270*), with each build that can be downloaded via TFTP.

Start your TFTP server application. If you previously configured this folder in the *CCXP.bat* file, its exposed folder will already contain the Windows CE raw kernel image *wce-CCXP270*. Now you are ready to download the Windows CE raw binary kernel image over TFTP to the CCXP target.

Execute the following command from the U-Boot command shell:



CCXP 270> run boot_wce_net

To execute this function automatically each time the target is powered up or a reset is made, then type in the following commands:



CCXP 270> setenv bootcmd run boot_wce_net CCXP 270> saveenv

4.3.2.3. Boot from USB memory stick

It is possible to load a kernel image from a USB storage device. To do so you need a FAT partition on the USB device. Then copy the Windows CE raw binary kernel image *wce-CCXP270* to it.

Once you have a Windows CE image in the USB memory stick, plug the stick into the USB host connector of your target and boot it with the following command:



CCXP270> run boot_wce_usb

To execute this function automatically each time the target is powered up or a reset is made, then type in the following commands:



CCXP270> setenv bootcmd run boot_wce_usb
CCXP270> saveenv

4.3.2.4. Boot from Flash memory

The boot loader is able to boot a Windows CE kernel that resides on the Flash memory. To enable this function you must store a Windows CE image in Flash.

Downloading and Writing the image to Flash

The boot loader comes with a script that downloads the Kernel image into RAM, formats the Flash, and copies the Kernel image from RAM into Flash. This is all achieved by U-boot without the need or use of Platform Builder. It uses the TFTP server to download the kernel image initially; therefore, you must be running your TFTP server.

Execute the following command on the terminal program to write your kernel to Flash:



CCXP270> run update_wce_tftp

Booting the image from Flash

Once you have a Windows CE image in the Flash memory, you can boot it with the following command:



CCXP270> run boot_wce_flash

To execute this function automatically each time the target is powered up or a reset is made, then type in the following commands:



CCXP270> setenv bootcmd run boot_wce_flash CCXP270> saveenv

4.4. Updating Flash memory

This chapter describes how you can update the U-Boot boot loader and the Windows CE kernel image in the Flash memory of your module.

It is strongly recommended that you test your images before updating the Flash memory, by downloading them over Ethernet using Platform Builder, TFTP or USB as seen in chapters 4.3.2.1 4.3.2.2 and 4.3.2.3 respectively.

4.4.1. Updating a running system

On a running system, that is, a system that is able to start the boot loader, U-Boot contains predefined macros that can update the on-module Flash memory.



If the boot loader is corrupted, you will need a hardware debugger to restore it. See paragraph 4.4.2

Power up (or reset) the target. After 2-4 seconds, the boot loader messages appear on the serial port. Hit any key to interrupt the auto-boot process. From the U-Boot shell, you can update the Windows CE image in Flash and the boot loader.

4.4.1.1. Updating the boot loader

If you want to update the boot loader (with a new version or a modified version that you have created) First copy the new image file *u-boot-ccxp270stk2.bin* to the exposed folder of your TFTP server.

By executing the following command, the new boot loader image will be downloaded to the target via TFTP and then written to the Flash sector that holds the boot loader:



CCXP270> run update uboot tftp

4.4.1.2. Updating the Windows CE kernel

From TFTP server

You can download a new Windows CE kernel image via TFTP and write it to the Flash memory by executing the following command:



CCXP270> run update_wce_tftp

From a USB memory stick

You can download a new Windows CE kernel image from a USB memory stick and write it to the Flash memory by executing the following command:



CCXP270> run update_wce_usb

4.4.2. Updating a corrupted system

If the Flash memory has become corrupted and the system cannot boot anymore, then the Flash memory must be reprogrammed using the JTAG interface and the separately available JTAG-Booster.

This tool enables you to copy the boot loader much faster to the onboard Flash. Before storing a new boot loader to the CCXP module, the JTAG Booster hardware has to be connected to the target board.

Connect the JTAG Booster to the parallel port of your host PC and the other end to the JTAG connector on the target board (8-pin connector beside the DB25 connector). Open a DOS box on the host PC. Copy the boot loader binary image that you want to update and move it to the directory where the JTAG Booster software resides.



The JTAG-Booster software only recognizes 8+3 filenames lengths, therefore you must rename the default filename *u-boot-ccxp270stk2.bin* to, for example, *uboot.bin*

To update the boot loader image, type the following command:



C:\JTAG> jtag270 /p uboot.bin /driver=1 /lpt-base=378

Follow the instructions of the jtag270.exe program until the new boot loader is completely written to Flash. For more details please refer to the JTAG Booster documentation. When the boot loader is successfully downloaded, reset the target. Over the serial port, as described in the previous chapters, you should see the boot loader starting.



The thick wire on the JTAG-Booster connector is pin 2 and indicates ground. Pin 1 is connected to the square soldered pad on the development board.

5. BSP/Kernel Development with Platform Builder

5.1. Kernel Debugging

Ethernet debugging is implemented by not setting the environment variable BSP_LAN91C111 *CCXP.bat*, like this:



BSP LAN91C111=

This must be made during compile time and cannot be changed during run time. At the same time this will enable the shared Ethernet functionality of Windows CE.

Now you can build a Debug Kernel. Follow the instructions described in paragraph 4.2 but select Debug instead of Release version:



Figure 5-1: Version selection

When the kernel is built, you must configure the connection to the target. Follow the instructions described in paragraph 4.3.2.1 but this time select Ethernet and KdStub in the *Transport* and *Debugging* lists respectively:

💿 Target Device Connecti	vity Options	
Device Configuration <u>Add Device</u> <u>Delete Device</u>	Target Device: CCXP_DBG	•
Service Configuration Kernel Service Map	Download: Ethernet (CCXP_14352)	Setti <u>n</u> gs
<u>Core Service Settings</u> <u>Service Status</u>	Transport: Ethernet ▼ (CCXP_14352)	Settings
	D <u>e</u> bugger: KdStub _▼	Settin <u>gs</u>
	<u>Apply</u> <u>Close</u>	<u>H</u> elp

Figure 5-2: Target Device Connectivity Options



If you have previously connected Platform Builder to the target in the Release version, these fields may be disabled. To enable them you must first disconnect the target from Platform Builder. This is done from the menu *Target* > *Detach device*

Apply the new settings, close the dialog, and select the new device from the Platform Builder Active target device list.



Figure 5-3: Active target device

Go to the Target menu on Platform Builder and click Attach Device.

Go to the target and execute the following command from the U-Boot shell:



CCXP270> run connect_to_pb

This will download the kernel to your target device.

🕹 Downloaded 42% o	of Runtime Image to CCXP_DBG 🔳 🗖 🔀
	۵
Downloading: C:\	\CCXP_ARMV4I_Debug\nk.bin
Estimated time left:	16 sec (9,6 MB of 22,8 MB copied)
Download through:	Ethernet
Transfer rate:	840 KB/sec
Close this dialog bo	x when download completes
	<u>C</u> lose Cancel

Figure 5-4: Downloading image to target

After downloading the kernel, the services CESH (Console Debug Shell tool) and CETerm (Target Messages) are initiated on the target. Windows CE starts without additional tools.



Figure 5-5: Kernel debug messages

Now stop the target and debug the kernel. The debugging windows and menu items in the Platform Builder IDE allow looking at processes, threads, and other target debugging information like watch variables, dump the memory, etc.

The target can be stopped with the menu item *Debug* > *Break*.

When the target is stopped, a source file is opened where the system halted.

With $\langle F10 \rangle$ you can step through the code and see the behavior of a driver or an application. If you want to run through the rest of the code press $\langle F5 \rangle$ (Go).

MyCCXP - Platform Builder [break] - [C:\\Serial_lib\bul16550.cpp]			🗖 🗗 🔽
E File Edit View Project Platform Target Build Project Build OS Debug Tools Window Help			_ @ ×
웥 😅 🖬 🕼 👃 📴 🖄 🗠 · 오 · 🕒 · 🖪 🗖 🛐 😤 🙀 XllpLCD1nit	✓ 244		
CCXPARMV4L_Debug		🕥 두 😓 🏍 🖭	
🗷 🖉 😵 🔍 🖉 🖓 💭 🔤 💭 🖉 🐄 🕐 😗 😚 🔶 🖆 🕺	G 🖯 🗵	2 🏠	
<pre>m_pCFIOReg = NULL; m_pDCCLKReg = NULL; m_fIRConnected = FAISE;</pre>	132	1	-
CBulPdd16550::~CBulPdd16550()			
<pre>if (m_pBaseAddress) MmUnmapIoSpace(m_pBaseAddress,0);</pre>			
<pre>if (m_pGPIOReg) MmUnmapIoSpace(m_pGPIOReg,0);</pre>			
if (m_pDCCLKReg) MullinganIoSpace(m_pDCCLKReg_f);			
BOOL CBulPdd16550::Init()	Modules and S	ymbols	🗶 an on on 740 781 691 an
{ // IST Setup . This is only need when Root Bus driver does no	Module	Image åddress Bange Module Handle	VIII Same Mask
DDKISRINFO ddi; ddi dwlrq = MAXDWORD; ddi dwSysintr = MAXDWORD; if (GetJsrInfo(&ddi)==ERROR SUCCESS && (ddi dwSysintr==0 d	busenum.dll ccxp_serial.dll	0x03ED0000 · 0x03ED9FFF 0x83F6AA88 0x02C90000 · 0x02CAAFFF 0x83F6AA88	0x00000008 0x00000008
if (ddi.dwlrq!=0 && ddi.dwlrq < 0xff && KernelloControl(IOCTL_HAL_REQUEST_SYSINTR, &ddi.d	ceddk.dll coredl.dll	0x03C10000 · 0x03C18FFF 0x83F76400 0x03F10000 · 0x03FFFFFF 0x83FDB930	0x0000008 0x0000000F
// We use correct IRQ to allocate SYSINTR from system // We can put it back to the registry.	device.exe devmgr.dl	0x03010000 - 0x03013FFF 0x000000000 0x03EF0000 - 0x03F08FFF 0x83F929F8	0x00000008
Regsetvalueex(DEVLOAD_SISINIR_VALNAME, REG_DWORD, (PBVI }	fsdmgr.dll	0x04010000 - 0x04058FFF 0x83FC6090 0x03C50FFF 0x83FC6090 0x03152000 - 0x03150FFF 0x83FC6090	0x00000002 0x00000002
DWORD dwIRConnected=0; if ([cetRegValue(PC REG SERIALIRCONNECTED VAL NAME (PEVTE)&dw	kd.dl	0x801E0000 · 0x801E0FFF 0x83FDF200 0x801C0000 · 0x801E1FFF 0x83FDF990	0x00000001 0x00000001
dwIRConnected=0;	osaxst0.dl	0x801EA000 - 0x80212FFF 0x83FDF524	0x00000001
<pre>m_fIRConnected = (dwIRConnected!=0); BOOL fReturn ;</pre>	pm.dl	0x03EA0000 - 0x03EC2FFF 0x83F92DB0	0x00000008
<pre>if ((fReturn = CPdd16550::Init())== TRUE) { if (!GetRegValue(PC_REG_SERIALWATERMARK_VAL_NAME,(PBYTE)& a dwWaterMark = 32; // Default to Half of FIFO.</pre>			
} if (m_pReg16550) {			~
			Σ
Context: CCXP_SERIALICBuiPdd16550::Init()		R0 = 00000000 R1 =	FFFFC808 R2 = 8189CA30
Name Value		R6 = ABABABAB R7 = R9 = ABABABAB R10 =	ABABABAB R8 = ABABABAB ABABABAB R8 = ABABABAB
dwIRConnected 0x03f23baa		R12 = 0802E100 Sp = Pc = 02CA22B4 Cpsr	0802E1C8 Lr = 02CA2220 = 8000001F
this 0x00034dc0		Negative=1 Zero=0 C	arry=0 Overflow=0 Q=0
		IRQ=0 FIQ=0 Thumb=0	
Auto / Locals / this /		M4=1 M3=1 M2=1 M1=1	MN=1
Press F1 for Help			Cine: ~10397 KB 🚛 🚳 ன 🖬

Figure 5-6: Kernel debugging

During loading of the debug kernel, the following dialog will pop up. Mark the check box at the bottom

Find Executable	
Please enter the path for flashfx.dll. <u>D\PLATFORM\CCXP\Src\Bootloader\Eboo</u> t	OK Cancel
C:\ WINCE500 PLATFORM CCXP Src Bootloader	Net <u>w</u> ork
E c: WinXP	
Don't display this dialog again	

Figure 5-7: Find Executable

of the dialog and then select Cancel.

5.1.1.1. Sharing Ethernet Debugging Services

Debugging the kernel and applications usually takes place over the Ethernet interface. However, there is the possibility to share the Ethernet interface between the debugging network and application network traffic (a socket application, telnet sessions, etc.). The main registry entries needed for this can be found in the *COMMON.REG* file.

The debugger will use the IP address that the target uses to download the Kernel image.

The network interface for applications will use the IP address saved in U-Boot if the Windows CE environment variable IP2REG=1. If IP2REG is not enabled, the network interface for applications takes the IP from the following entries of PLATFORM.REG:



```
IF BSP_NOSHAREETH !
[HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Comm\VMINI1\Parms\TcpIp]
"EnableDHCP"=dword:0
"DefaultGateway"="0.0.0.0"
"UseZeroBroadcast"=dword:0
"IpAddress"="0.0.0.0"
"Subnetmask"="0.0.0.0"
"DNS"="0.0.0.0"
ENDIF BSP NOSHAREETH !
```

To include the shared Ethernet support you have to set the environment variable BSP_NOSHAREETH to nothing (default value).

5.1.1.2. Run Time Debugging

Under certain circumstances, because of some time critical aspect of the system, you may not want to debug step by step. Most of the drivers in Windows CE have a variety of Debug messages. These messages are divided into different zones. These zones (a maximum of 16) can be activated or deactivated. One method to set up the debug zones is to alter the registry of your host PC where you are designing the Kernel.

First open the Registry of your development PC by running *RegEdit.exe*. To start the program open *Run* from the *Start* menu. Enter *RegEdit* and select *OK*.

? ×
Type the name of a program, folder, document, or Internet resource, and Windows will open it for you.
regedit
OK Cancel Browse

Figure 5-8: Edit the PC's registry

The registry editor will be opened. Go to folder *HKEY_CURRENT_USER\Pegasus\Zones*\. Here you can create a new entry for the driver or component you want to specifically debug.



Figure 5-9: Registry Editor (Windows CE debug zones)

The names that you should enter here can be found in the *DBGPARAMS* statements of the corresponding driver or component sources. For more information, please refer to the Online Help. Most of the sources of Windows CE are located at: % WINCEROOT%\Public\Common\Oak\Drivers\

Here you should find the proper names for most of the drivers supported by Windows CE. The values that you set for each entry depend on the amount of zones that you would like to activate. E.g. the entry FATFS, in the picture above, activates all 16 zones. Each bit represents a debug zone (activated with a 1 and deactivated with a 0).

5.2. Remote Tools

The Remote Tools allow you to monitor your target right from your desktop development environment. You can edit the target registry, view the processes that are running, or take a snapshot of the target's screen, etc.

If you want to use the Remote Tools in a Release version, you have to add the *Platform Manager* to your project. The component can be found in the Catalog view of the Platform Builder. Simply move in the Catalog view to the component, right-click it and select *Add to Platform*.



Figure 5-10: Adding Platform Manager

This will include the three possible media to communicate with the target:

- ActiveSync
- KITL
- Manual server



In a Debug version you don't need to include the Platform Manager to be able to use the Remote Tools, since they take place by means of the KITL connection established for debugging.

If you are working with a Release version and Manual server, a dialog will come up and ask to verify that certain files are on the target side:

Manual Server - Action	×
Please make sure the following files are on the device	
\WINDOWS\tepipe.dll \WINDOWS\cemgrc.exe \WINDOWS\cetlstub.dll	
And launch CEMGRC.EXE with the following cmd line	
CEMGRC.EXE /T:TCPIPC.DLL /Q /D:192.168.50.190:1526	-
OK Cancel	

Figure 5-11: Manual Server action

Select and copy the *CEMGRC.EXE* line but **do not click the OK button yet**. Open a telnet session to the target and paste the command line to the telnet session as shown in this picture:



Figure 5-12: Paste CEMGRC.EXE line to telnet session

Press ENTER so the target starts listening for connections from the Remote Tools.

Now you can click the *OK* button in the dialog shown in Figure 5-11. The target and Remote Tools will start to communicate.



Figure 5-13: Remote Registry Editor

6. Application Development with Embedded Visual C++

The following chapter will guide you through the process of creating applications with Embedded Visual C++. You need to have installed all service packs for the Embedded Visual C++ to work correctly under Windows CE 5.0.

6.1. Creating a new project

In this example, you will create a console application for the Kernel that we have previously made and with the SDK for that particular Kernel. Before starting ensure the SDK is installed on the host PC. Then open the embedded Visual C++ and select from the *File* menu the item *New*.

	Mi	crosa	ft eM	bedded	l Visual	C++
	Eile	<u>E</u> dit	<u>V</u> iew	Insert	Project	<u>B</u> uild
Π	D	<u>N</u> ew	• •	Ctrl+N		a l s
붜	2	Open.	k3	Ctrl+O		- 1 -
		⊆lose				
		Open	<u>W</u> orks	pace		
:		Sa <u>v</u> e '	Works	pace		×
		Close	Wor <u>k</u> s	pace		

Figure 6-1: Create new project

Select *WCE Application* and enter the name. At the bottom right corner of the dialog select the *ARMV4I* CPU and click *OK*.

alw/CE Application	Project name:	
📓 WCE ATL COM AppWizard	CCXP_App	
WCE Dynamic-Link Library	Lo <u>c</u> ation:	
WCE MFC AppWizard (dll)	C:\Program Files\Microsoft eMb	
WCE MFC AppWizard (exe) ∭WCE Static Library	Create new workspace Add to current workspace Dependency of:	
	C <u>P</u> Us:	
	Win32 (WCE ARMV4)	
	Win32 (WCE ARMV4I)	
	Win32 (WCE MIPS16)	
	Win32 W/CE MIPSII)	

Figure 6-2: New project dialog window

On the next screen select A typical Hello World Application and click Finish.

WCE Application - Step 1 of 1	? 🛛
	What kind of windows application would you like to create ? An empty project. A simple Windows CE application. A typical "Hello World!" application.
< <u>B</u> ack	Next> <u>F</u> inish Cancel

Figure 6-3: Application template

The wizard will create all files and sources for a small graphical application.

When you build the application, you will see three warnings that you should ignore. Immediately after building, embedded Visual C++ will try to connect to the target device. It will use the configuration of the device that is selected in the *Default Device* List.

CCXP_App	 CCXP 	💌 Win32 (WCE ARMV4I) Debug	CCXP Device	•

By default the transport is set to *manual server*. If you want to change the default, select *Configure Platform Manager* under the *Tools* menu.

When you have downloaded the application, execute it over the embedded Visual C++ or launch it directly from the target.

Eile	e	<u>H</u> elp		×
		H	ello from the ConnectCore XP!	
87	C	CXP_Ap	P 🕹 12:03 PM 📝	٩.

Figure 6-4: Hello world application running on the target

The application will be placed in the Windows folder of the target device.

6.2. Downloading the application to the target

When the build has successfully completed, embedded Visual C++ will automatically try to download the application to the target device. Because you have selected a specific SDK, the embedded Visual C++ has selected the corresponding device configuration. A dialog will come up and ask you to verify certain files are on the target side.

Manual Server - Action	X
Please make sure the following files are on the device	
\WINDOWS\tcpipc.dll \WINDOWS\cemgrc.exe \WINDOWS\cetlstub.dll	_
And launch CEMGRC.EXE with the following cmd line	
CEMGRC.EXE /T:TCPIPC.DLL /Q /D:192.168.50.190:1526	
OK Cancel	

Figure 6-5: Manual Server action

Select and copy the *CEMGRC.EXE* line but **do not click the OK button yet**. Open a Telnet session to the target and paste the command line to the Telnet session as shown in this picture:



Figure 6-6: Paste CEMGRC.EXE line to telnet session

Press ENTER so that the target starts listening for connections from embedded Visual C++.

Now you can click *OK* in the dialog shown in Figure 6-5. The target and embedded Visual C++ will start to communicate and download the application and execute it. The download is made once to

the target. You can control the application directly by your target or even execute it by embedded Visual C++. If you have made a change in the application, you need to repeat the steps listed above to download the application to the target.

6.3. Debugging the application

Open a source file of your application and set a breakpoint in a code line. Download the application as seen in paragraph 6.2. From the *Build* menu select *Start Debug > Go*.



Figure 6-7: Launch the application for debugging

When the download completes embedded Visual C++ will open the debugger interface and will stop at the breakpoint you have set.



Figure 6-8: Application debugging

You can do single stepping or watch variables or the processor register. When you terminate the application, the debugging interface is closed automatically.

6.4. Modifying the Platform Manager Configuration

When you want to use a different transport for your device, you need to change the *Platform Manager* configuration. Under the *Tools* menu select *Configure Platform Manager* item.

A dialog will open with all the devices that can be configured and used. Select the device whose configuration you want to change and click *Properties*.

Windows CE Platform Manager Configuration					
Select a platform or device to configure					
CCXP STANDARDSDK_420 Windows CE Default Platform	Add Device				
<u>K</u>					

Figure 6-9: Platform selection

The Platform Manager supports three different transport and startup servers. Select the corresponding transport and startup server you want to use for your target device.

Device Properties	
Device Name: CCXP Device	
Select a transport and a startup server. Choose Test to verify th establish a connection to your target device with the selected tr startup server	at you can ansport and
T <u>r</u> ansport:	
TCP/IP Transport for Windows CE	Configure
<u>S</u> tartup Server:	
Manual Server 🗾	Configure
 K	

Figure 6-10: Transport and Startup server

Click OK to confirm the changes and use the new settings.

7. Advanced Topics

7.1. Creating a Software Development Kit (SDK)

The CD already contains an SDK made with the supported components of the example project. If your application needs more functionality or different components, you should make a new SDK related to all the components inside your Kernel.

This section describes the necessary steps to create the new SDK representing your specific project. With this SDK, you will be able to create applications for your Microsoft Windows CE platform.

Under *Platform > SDK > New* SDK, the *SDK Wizard* will guide you through the process of configuring and building a software development kit (SDK) for Microsoft Visual Studio .NET, Smart Device Extensions for Visual Studio .NET, and Microsoft eMbedded Visual C++ 4.0. The process generates a Microsoft Windows Installer (.msi) file that contains the necessary header files, libraries, Platform Manager components, run-time files, platform extensions, and documentation to generate a new application for you specific kernel.

Enter the properties for your SDK to uniquely identify it.

SDK Wizard	×
Product Properties Provide information to uniquely identify your SDK.	1
The .msi file for the SDK requires the following information: Product name that is displayed when .msi file runs:	
Manufacturer name:	
FS Forth-Systeme Gmbh & Sistemas Embebidos S.A.	
U.S. English	
Product version (format: 00.00.0000) Majo <u>r</u> : 5 Mjnor: 0 B <u>u</u> ild: 0	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel	Help

Figure 7-1: SDK properties

Select the development languages features you want to support.



Figure 7-2: SDK languages support

Click Next and then Finish.. The configuration of the new SDK is located at %_WINCEROO%\PBWorkspaces\YouProject\MakeSDK

Some of the BSP drivers automatically export header files to the SDK in case you want to have access to them from your applications. If you need some additional headers, you can configure the SDK accordingly:

Go to menu Platform > SDK > Configure SDK and click on the Additional Files tab.

SDK Settings							×
Install	Product Prop	erties	EULA/Readme	Splash Screen	1	CPU	Transports
Startup Se	rvers D	evelopmer	nt Languages	Additional Files	H	lelp	Emulation
Addition to a loc	nal folders can al folder. The i	be added destination	to the SDK. The folder is a path re	source folder is a fully lative to the installatio	-qualifie on direc	ed path story.	
Includ	de Subfolders	Source F	older			Target Fi	
1						Þ	
	<u>Ad</u> d.		Edi <u>t</u>	D <u>e</u> lete			
			Aceptar	Cancelar	A	pli <u>c</u> ar	Ayuda

Figure 7-3: Include additional files in the SDK

Then add a new entry.

Additional Files Detail	X
Source folder:	
C:\WINCE500\PLATFORM\A9m9xx0\Inc\BSP_DDK	
Target path:	
include\ARMV4I\BSP_DDK	
OK Cance	1

Figure 7-4: Include a file to the SDK

Once you've configured and added additional files to the SDK let's proceed to build it. To build the SDK go again to *Platform > SDK* and then select *Build SDK*.

This will generate a self-installable MSI file on %_WINCEROOT%\PBWorkspaces\YourProject\SDK\YourProject_SDK.msi

Double click this file to install the SDK into your host PC. You can also include further libraries or components to your SDK.

There is an already built SDK for the previous sample platform on the provided CD, within the folder \SDK. Once you have it installed you can begin to develop your embedded visual applications for your platform. If you are changing the Kernel image by including or removing components, you should make a new SDK for a secure application development.

Be sure that your embedded Visual Studio installation contains all Software Packages available by Microsoft. If it is not complete, the installation of the SDK may fail. For Visual Studio .NET 2003 you need to install the *Windows CE add-in*.

7.2. Insert existing projects

If you made an application with another project you can enter this project into your current project. To do so, move to the *Project* menu item of the Platform Builder, *Insert* > *Existing Project*.



Figure 7-5: Insert Existing Project

A dialog box will open. Select the *.pbpxml file from the directory you want to include your sources from. Confirm with *Open* and the project will be included in your platform. The output (*.exe) will be located in the sub directory where you copied the sources, either Release or Debug.



Figure 7-6: Inserted project

To edit the sources double click on the component of the OSDesignView or click on the FileView tab and find the file there.

7.3. Driver test applications

A set of applications have been developed to simplify the testing of driver functionality.

The source code is available to use as a reference for your application development.

Most of the drivers tested here will be 'Stream Interface Drivers' and are used by Open, Read, Write, IOCTL... other can have a different API (like audio or LCD drivers)

Those that are not WinCE standard (like GPIO driver) define the API in header files at %_TARGETPLATROOT%\src\inc\BSP_DDK folder.

Most of the driver test applications require that a driver is already loaded. Be sure that all environment variables related with that driver are correctly set. When the target is running you can check which drivers have been loaded using the registry editor and can look into key: [HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Drivers\Active]

7.3.1. GPIO test

To include the GPIO test, insert the test project (*.pbpxml) from the *Apps\testGPIO* folder on the CD as explained in chapter 7.2. The new generated image will contain the application. To run it, you have several possibilities:

- If you have an Ethernet NDIS driver (or VMINI) and Telnet server available:



\> testGPIO config output 16 0x00

- If you have LCD and touch screen and have included the 'Software Input panel' component:

 - Execute the test with the command: testGPIO config output 16 0x00
- If you have connection with the target from Platform Builder:

 - $\mbox{\ensuremath{\sc x}}$ Execute the test with the 's' command: **s testGPIO config output 16 0x00**

7.3.1.1. Test GPIO driver functionality

Here are the possible arguments that the testGPIO application admits:

Arg1	Arg2	Arg3	Arg4	Explanation
config	input	<pinnumber></pinnumber>		Configures PinNumber as input
config	output	<pinnumber></pinnumber>	[DefaultVal]	Configures PinNumber as output. If no Default value is specified, it is set to 0.
(irq	<pinnumber></pinnumber>	[flags]	Configures PinNumber as an irq. Flags stablish the detection method.
conlig				Bit0: FLAG_INTR_LEVEL
				0 = Edge detect

			1 = Level (not valid in CCXP)
			Bit1: FLAG_INTR_INVER
			0 = High level/edge
			1 = Low level/edge
read	<pinnumber></pinnumber>		Reads current value of a pin configured as input, output or irq
set	<pinnumber></pinnumber>	<value></value>	Sets the value of a pin configured as output
wait	<pinnumber></pinnumber>		waits until an interrupt happens on that pin (pin must be configured as irq)

Table 7-7: Arguments of testGPIO application

And the following table shows some examples:

Command	Description
testGPIO config input 17	Configures GPIO 17 as input
testGPIO config output 16	Configures GPIO 16 as output (no default value, =0)
testGPIO config output 16 1	Configures GPIO 16 as output with default value =1
testGPIO config irq 17 0	Configures GPIO 17 as IRQ on rising edge
testGPIO config irq 17 2	Configures GPIO 17 as IRQ on falling edge
testGPIO read 17	Reads GPIO 17 value
testGPIO set 16 1	Sets GPIO output 16 to a value of 1
testGPIO wait 17	Waits for an interrupt on IRQ configured GPIO 17.

Table 7-8: Examples of testGPIO application

7.3.1.2. Suggested test

As an example, we'll do a test with GPIO 16 and 17 on the Starter Kit II.

Start connecting GPIO16 to GPIO17 by means of a jumper (they are pins 16 and 17 of the X12 connector, according to the base board documentation):

-9-10 XI	2 TRITON XI 50-pill header	
1	BITCLK	
2	ETNTX-	
3	RESERVED	9
4	ETNTX+	<u> </u>
5	SDATA IN	
6	ETNRX-	
7	#ACRESET	
8	ETNRX+	
9	SDATA_OUT	
10	ETNLED1	
11	GND	
12	GND	
13	SYNC	
14	ETNLED2	
15	SDATA INO	
16	PWM1 = GPIO 17	
17	PWM0 = GPI0 16	
18	SSP_TXD	
19	SSP_RXD	
20	SSP FRM	
21	SSP_CLK	
22	TMS	
23	TDO	
24	TRST	
25	TCLK	
26	#RESET IN	

Figure 7-9: X12 connector

Now open two Telnet sessions to the target. With one we will work on GPIO16 and with the other on GPIO17.

Telnet1: Configure GPIO16 as output and a default value of 0

Telnet2: Configure GPIO17 as a rising edge detect interrupt

Telnet2: Wait for interrupts on GPIO17

Telnet1: Set GPIO16 to 1 \rightarrow an interrupt should be reported on Telnet2

Telnet1: Set GPIO16 to 0

Telnet1: Set GPIO16 to $1 \rightarrow$ an interrupt should be reported on Telnet2

🔤 Telnet 10.101.1.140	🛤 Telnet 10.101.1.140
Telnet 10.101.1.140 >> testGPIO config output 16 0 testGPIO Application? Pin Successfully configured >> testGPIO set 16 1 testGPIO Application? Pin Successfully set >> testGPIO set 16 0 testGPIO Application? Pin Successfully set >> testGPIO set 16 1 testGPIO Application? Pin Successfully set >>	Telnet 10.101.1.140 Welcome to the Windows CE Telnet Service on CCXP Pocket CMD v 5.0 >> testGPIO config irg 17 0 testGPIO Application? Pin Successfully configured >> testGPIO wait 17 testGPIO Application? Waiting for 5 interrupts to arrive at pin 17???? Interrupt arrived at pin 17???? Interrupt arrived at pin 17????

Figure 7-10: Telnet sessions 1 and 2

8. Interfaces & Drivers

8.1. Display

The LCD display driver has been tested with the LQ57Q3DC2 display.

In order to have this component included, you must select *Display support* when you create a new custom platform project or add it later manually to your project.

8.1.1. Modifying the display driver

If you want to use another LCD on the ConnectCore XP module modify the display driver XIIpLCDInit() function and make the corresponding changes in *platform.reg*. The datasheet of the corresponding LCD should contain all the necessary values you need to properly set-up the display driver.

8.2. Ethernet

In order to have the component included, you must add to your platform the following component:

• Wired Local Area Network (802.3, 802.5)

To delete it from your image, right click over the component group *Network* and select *Delete*. Or you can also click on *Settings…* and then *Exclude from build and Image*.

The TCP/IP configuration expects the system running without DHCP server. The IP address is configured by your U-Boot settings. A special driver (IP2REG) will get that information and write it into the registry before the NDIS driver starts.

To change the default IP, gateway, subnet mask, and DNS of your target you can either change these values in U-Boot or you can disable the IP2REG driver and modify the following key values in %_WINCEROOT%\Platform\CCXP\Files\Platform.reg:



```
;Settings for static IP configuration, if enabled
[HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\Comm\LAN91C111_1\Parms\TcpIp]
"EnableDHCP"=dword:0
"DefaultGateway"="0.0.0.0"
"UseZeroBroadcast"=dword:0
"IpAddress"="0.0.0.0"
"Subnetmask"="0.0.0.0"
"DNS"="0.0.0.0"
```

If you have a DHCP service and prefer that your target is assigned an IP address from the DHCP server, you must do the following: set the registry configuration *EnableDHCP=dword:1*. Then recompile the platform and download the new kernel. When the target boots, it will take a free IP from the DHCP server automatically.

8.3. USB Host

The USB Host can be included by selecting USB Host support from the catalog and by setting the environment variable BSP_NOUSB to nothing and BSP_USBH_USE=1.

In the catalog, there are different device driver classes, e.g. mouse, keyboard or mass storage can be individually included into the kernel.

The USB Host cannot work with the USB Device at the same time on the development board.

8.4. USB Device

USB Device is added when USB Device Function is added to the project A USB Function Class needs to be added to the project to define the behavior of the USB Device. Windows CE currently supports three classes: Serial, Mass Storage, and RNDIS.

The USB Device cannot work with the USB Host at the same time in the Starter Kit 2 development board.

8.5. Touch screen

The touch screen driver has one environment variable BSP_NOTOUCH which is set to nothing. To exclude the touch driver registry settings set BSP_NOTOUCH=1.

The driver uses the internal SPI channel A to communicate with the ADS7483 Touch controller. When the touch is used, this serial port cannot be used for other purposes.

8.6. FlashFX[®]

FlashFX[®] offers the possibility to use the onboard Flash as a normal drive. The driver permits to store files and directories in FAT file system.

FlashFX[®] includes a Simple Embedded File System (SEFS) that provides an ANSI C style buffered stream interface to files stored on FAT12 and FAT16 drives. By overlaying Datalight's Variable Block Format (VBF) layer, SEFS can access data stored on a FlashFX[®] disk before either the FlashFX[®] block device driver or the Windows CE FAT File System are loaded.

In order to have the component included, you must add to your platform the following component:

FAT File System

To delete it from your image, right click the component group *FlashDisk* and select *Delete*. Or you can also click *Settings…* select the *FlashDisk* and then *Exclude from build and Image*.

The partition configuration of the FlashFX[®] in the registry can be changed by setting the following variables in U-Boot:

- ffxaddr = the partition start
- ffxsize = the partition size

The values should have the syntax <value>MB or <value>KB; the letters can be lower or upper case.

8.7. Hive-based Registry

The hive-based registry stores registry data inside files, or hives, which can be kept on any file system. Each file or hive contains a collection of registry data. The hive-based registry is split into two hives: the system hive, which contains all system data, and the user hive, which contains all data for one particular user. For more information, check the Platform Builder online help.

FlashFX[®] Pro supports the hive-based registry system, meaning you only need to add the Hive-based Registry component to your kernel.



Figure 8-1: Hive-based Registry

The corresponding registry settings are located in *Platform.reg*.

To save changes into the registry on the onboard Flash you can either launch the *savereg.exe* application or select from the start menu of the target device the *Suspend* entry.

8.8. PCCARD

To use the PCMCIA slot on the development board, open the IDE jumper on the development board. If the jumper is closed, the slot is in IDE mode and the PCCARD driver will not work.

The PCCARD driver contains only the hardware of the standard Windows CE PCCARD driver. It doesn't automatically include all necessary drivers to access a memory card, for example. If you want support for a memory, wireless, or any other type of card, you must include the drivers. these the online help for more information of the different PCCARD drivers that are supported by Windows CE and how to include them.

To disable support for the PCCARD, set the variable BSP_NOPCCARD=1. This will remove the driver from the kernel and registry.

8.9. **IP2REG**

The IP2REG driver configures the MAC address, IP address, Gateway, and DNS of the NDIS driver, as well as the start address of the FlashFX partition and the length, with information extracted from the boot loader (U-Boot environment variables). The interface between U-Boot and IP2REG is shown in the following table:

Environment variable	Description
ipaddr	IP address of target device
gatewayip	Gateway address of target device
netmask	netmask of target device
ethaddr	MAC address of target device
dns	DNS Server IP for target device
ffxaddr	FlashFX partition start address either in kb or MB
ffxsize	FlashFX partition length either in kb or MB

Table 8-2: U-Boot/IP2REG interface

To remove the driver entries from the registry, set the variable BSP_IP2REG to nothing. This will remove the registry entry and result in the driver not being loaded. In this case, all the parameters seen above are extracted from the PLATFROM.REG registry entries.

8.10. GPIO

The GPIO driver implemented here allows the user to easily configure and use GPIO functionality. It allows configuring a GPIO pin to read inputs, set outputs, establish wait methods to signal interrupts, or establish a desired detection method for IRQ (edge/level, high/low...). The driver is not intended to be used in place of other drivers where the performance is critical. Its designed for a user application where several GPIOs have to be handled and the user doesn't want to modify the BSP's OAL.

Once loaded it will take the prefix PIO1:

Several applications can open the driver at the same time since there are synchronization methods to avoid failures.

When developing an application that uses the GPIO driver, you'll need to call GPIO IOCTLs and use the structure defined in the header file:%_TARGETPLATROOT%\src\inc\BSP_DDK\gpio.h



The system variable %_TARGETPLATROOT% points to your platform root directory, usually C:\WINCE500\PLATFORM\CCXP

Therefore, if you want to control the GPIOs, you must include this header file in the source code of your application, as shown below:



#include <winioctl.h>
#include <BSP_DDK\gpio.h>



If you are developing outside Platform Builder, make sure that you export this file together with the SDK. See chapter 7.1 for more details.

The structure used for all GPIO operations is called GPIOMessage and has the following fields:

Field	Description	
unsigned int unPinNumber	Pin number we want to configure/read/write/wait	
GPIOMODE mode	Desired mode for pin when configuring. Must be: GPIO_UNCONFIG, GPIO_INPUT, GPIO_OUTPUT, GPIO_IRQ.	
BOOL Block	While configuring, we can block a pin so nobody can change it anymore.	
unsigned long ulFlags	Desired flags when configuring a pin as IRQ.	
unsigned int unValue	Desired value for outputs. Read value for inputs.	

Table 8-3: GPIOMessage structure

The following table lists the IOCTLs used to communicate with the GPIO driver (all use the structure above as argument):

IOCTL	Description
IOCTL_GPIO_CONFIG	Configures a pin
IOCTL_GPIO_WRITE (same as WriteFile function)	Sets value of outputs.
IOCTL_GPIO_READ (same as ReadFile function)	Reads value of inputs and outputs (also pins configured as irq)
IOCTL_GPIO_WAIT_FOR_IRQ	The IOCTL doesn't return until an interrupt arrives to that pin.

Table 8-4: GPIO IOCTL functions

An application called *testGPIO* has been developed to test the driver. See chapter 7.3.1 for information on how to use it and have a look at the code to learn more about the driver.



Be careful when configuring the GPIOs. Most drivers (Ethernet, display, etc) make use of GPIO pins. If you change the default configuration of a pin that is used by a driver, it may stop working properly.

The GPIO driver is normally included when you create a project. If you want to exclude it set the environment variable BSP_NOGPIO to 1 and rebuild the BSP.

9. Tips & Tricks

9.1. Autostart applications

Here is an extract of file COMMON.REG:



```
[HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\init]
; @CESYSGEN IF CE_MODULES_SHELL
        "Launch10"="shell.exe"
; @CESYSGEN ENDIF
IF IMGTINY !
; @CESYSGEN IF CE_MODULES_DEVICE
        "Launch20"="device.exe"
; @CESYSGEN ENDIF
; @CESYSGEN IF CE_MODULES_GWES
```

In order to launch your own applications automatically after boot of the Windows CE kernel, you need to add similar entries to the file *PROJECT.REG*. You can also create brand new variables that let you control whether or not to launch your applications as in the following example:



```
IF MY_VARIABLE1

"Launch40"="my_application1.exe"

ENDIF

IF MY_VARIABLE2

"Launch50"="my_application2.exe"

ENDIF
```

9.2. Telnet server

To connect via Telnet simply open a DOS box and telnet to the IP address of your target. You won't be requested to enter a username and password, because User Authentication is disabled by default. To exit the Telnet server, simply enter exit at the prompt.

🔤 Telnet 10.101.1.132		_ 🗆	×
Welcome to the Windows CE Telnet Servi	ice on CCXP		-
Pocket CMD v 5.0 \> dir			
Directory of 🔪			
01/01/98 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/98 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/03 12:00p (DIR) 01/01/03 04:00a 23 01/01/03 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/03 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/03 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/03 04:00a (DIR) 01/01/03 04:00a (DIR)	Network FlashFX Disk Application Data 3 Control Panel.lnk My Documents Program Files profiles Temp Windows		
Found 9 file(s). Total size 23 byt 1 Dir(s) 25899324 bytes free \>_	.es.		•

Figure 9-1: Telnet session in the target

9.3. FTP server

To connect via FTP to the FTP server of the target, open a DOS box and simply do an FTP to your target IP address. The target will ask you for a username and a password. We have enabled the anonymous login; enter anything as username and anything as password (you must enter something when using the DOS box).

C:\WINDOWS\system32	2\cmd.exe - ftp 1	0.101.1.132	- 🗆 X
C+\\£+> 10 101 1 122			▲
Connected to 10 101	1 1 3 2		
220 Sevuice weadu for	N DEL USEN		
llsev (10 101 1 132:()	(new): tt		
331 llser name okau.	need nassword		
Password:	iccu pussworu	•	
230 User logged in.	proceed.		
ftp> dir			
200 Command okay.			
150 File status okay	; about to ope	en data connection.	
01-01-98 04:00	<dir></dir>	Network	
01-01-98 04:00	<dir></dir>	FlashFX Disk	
01-01-03 12:00	<dir></dir>	Application Data	
01-01-03 04:00		23 Control Panel.lnk	
01-01-03 04:00	<dir></dir>	My Documents	
01-01-03 04:00	<dir></dir>	Program Files	
01-01-03 04:00	<dir></dir>	profiles	
01-01-03 04:00	<dir></dir>	Темр	
01-01-03 04:00	<dir></dir>	Windows	
226 Closing data con	nection.		
ftp: 447 bytes recei	ved in 0,47Se	conds 0,95Kbytes/sec.	
ftp>			

Figure 9-2: FTP session in the target

To finish the FTP connection, simply type the word bye at the FTP prompt.

You can also connect using Microsoft Internet Explorer. In this case you won't be asked to introduce a login or password.

😫 ftp://10.101.1.132/ - Microsoft Internet Explo 🔳 🗖 🔀					
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew Fa	avorites <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> e	lp 🥂			
Geber 🗧 🕤	🦻 🔎 Search	Folders 🔃 -			
Address 👰 ftp://10.10	01.1.132/	🔽 🔁 Go 🛛 Links 🌺			
Name 🔺	Size Type	Modified			
🚞 Application Data	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 12:00			
🚞 FlashFX Disk	File Fold	er 01/01/1998 4:00			
Documents	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 4:00			
🚞 Network	File Fold	er 01/01/1998 4:00			
🚞 profiles	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 4:00			
🚞 Program Files	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 4:00			
🚞 Temp	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 4:00			
🚞 Windows	File Fold	er 01/01/2003 4:00			
🚾 Control Panel.Ink	23 bytes Shortcut	: 01/01/2003 4:00			
User:	Anonymous 🧃	Internet .:			

Figure 9-3: FTP session from Internet Explorer



The FTP sessions from a DOS box have problems with folder names that include blank spaces like "My Documents". To avoid this problem, use Microsoft Internet Explorer which can handle names with blank spaces.

10. Troubleshooting

10.1. Removing the BSP

In order to completely remove the BSP, follow these instructions:

- Delete the CE Components file %_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\catalog\cec\CCXP.cec
- Go to the File menu of Platform Builder and click on Manage Catalog Items

Recent <u>Fi</u> les	
Recent Wo <u>r</u> kspaces	
Manage Catalog Items	

Figure 10-1: Manage Catalog Items

• Select the platform to remove and click the *Remove* button.

М	anage Catalog	ltems				
I	Imported .cec <u>files:</u>					
	File	Version	Vendor	Description	^	OK
	dbau1500.cec	5.00	Microsoft	DBAu1500 BSP Catalog Items		
	emulator.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Emulator BSP Catalog Items		<u>R</u> emove
	geode.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Geode BSP Catalog Items		
	mainstoneii.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Intel Mainstonell BSP Catalog Items		Import
	sg2_vr4131.cec	5.00	Microsoft	SG2_VR4131 BSP Catalog Items		
	sg2_vr5500.cec	5.00	Microsoft	SG2_VR5500 BSP Catalog Items		Befresh
	smdk2410.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Samsung SMDK2410 Development P		TI <u>e</u> nean
	platman.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Platform Manager Features		
	coreos.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Windows CE Core OS components		
	wcetk.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Windows CE Test Kit Client		
	sourcetags.cec	5.00	Microsoft	Source code information for the sourc		
	clonemodules	5.00	Microsoft	Catalog items that can be cloned.		
	a9m9xx0.cec	5.00	FS Forth	A9M9xx0 V1.2 BSP Features.		
	a9m24x0.cec	5.00	FS Forth	A9M24x0 V1.2.1 BSP Features.		
	ccxp.cec	5.00	Digi	ConnectCore XP 270 Rel. V1.0 BSP	×	
l					_	

Figure 10-2: Removing the BSP

- Delete the directory %_WINCEROOT%\PLATFORM\CCXP and subfolders.
- Delete the directory %_WINCEROOT%\PLATFORM\COMMON\SRC\ARM\INTEL\CCXP and subfolders.

10.2. Language settings

When using different languages an error may occur during the build process because the default language for the CCXP package is English. This is important if you want to add you own application to the Kernel. Some folders have different names depending on the selected language (for example *My Documents* changes to *Mis Documentos* in Spanish language). Because of the

language you may not see your application in the target. This occurs because the path is incorrect. To use your application in different languages, use the *.dat files inside your project. Here you can specify the name of the folder depending of the used language. For more information please refer to Platform Builder online Help.

10.3. Quick Fix Engineering (QFE)

Microsoft releases periodic updates of the Platform Builder and the source codes. This package already includes some QFEs. In case of kernel misbehavior, check the Microsoft web side for new QFE releases.

http://msdn.microsoft.com/embedded/downloads/ce.net/wince/default.aspx

Each QFE contains a readme file that lists all the updates that have been made with the new installation. We recommend always installing all new QFEs.

Installed QFEs packages can be checked with the tool *CEQFECheck.exe* which can be found in %SystemRoot%\System32\ceqfecheck\

11. Appendix A

11.1. CD contents

The supplied CD contains all the software and documentation you need to start your evaluation of Windows CE 5.0 on one of the CCXP platforms.

Folder/File	Description	
C Apps	Test applications, like testGPIO	
C Bootloader	Boot loader binaries	
🗁 Doc	Documentation	
🗁 Images	Windows CE kernel binaries and script files	
C QFEPacks	Microsoft Quick Fix Engineering software updates for Windows CE 5.0	
🗁 SDK	Contains the Software Development Kit for a sample platform.	
🗁 U-Boot	Boot loader sources	
Cygwin	Linux environment for Windows that contains Microcross X-tools tool chain	
🗁 BSP	Contains the ConnectCore XP 270 BSP CCXP.msi	
Setup.exe	Installation program	

Table 11-1: Contents of the CD

11.2. Windows CE directory tree

Here is an overview of the most important directories and files in the Windows CE tree.

11.2.1.Main directories

Directory	Description		
	In this folder are the board specific modules. For example:		
	CEPC	Microsoft reference PC platform	
%_WINCEROUT%\PLATFORM	GEODE	Microsoft reference GEODE platform	
	CCXP	ConnectCore XP 270 platform	
	All project specific parts are stored here, for example:		
%_WINCEROOT%\PBWorkspaces	MyCCXP	One CCXP based project.	
	test_CEPC	One CEPC based project	
%_WINCEROOT%\PUBLIC\COMMON	In this directory all common adjustments and drivers are stored. Be careful with changes in this directory and subfolders. A change in one of the sources in the common directory will have repercussions in all platforms.		

Figure 11-2: Main Windows CE directories

11.2.2.BSP Component file

With the CEC Editor included in Windows CE 5.00, you can explore the components of the BSP by double-clicking the file %_WINCEROOT%\public\common\oak\catalog\cec\CCXP.cec

CCXP.cec		
Catalog Third Party BSPs Device Drivers Device Drivers Display FlashDisk Networking CCard Serial USB Function USB Host Ethernet Bootloader (eboot Ethernet Bootloader (et	General Variat * Name: * GUID: Description: Version: Vendor: Locale: File:	Oles Compatibility BSP Settings CCXP:ARMV4I (847D17AF-28E9-4841-A01C-3E83A9F9C16B) New A BSP for the Intel XScale Microarchitecture ConnectCore XP (CCXP) module. The platform uses the OS that is built for the ARM v4 architecture and 5 0 0 Date: 29/03/2004 FS Forth-Systeme GmbH & Sistemas Embebidos 5.A. CCXP.cec Size of Catalog item is CPU-specific Size in run-time image in bytes: 0 Values marked with * are required.
< >	<	

Figure 11-3: BSP Component file

This package includes the following components:

- LCD display driver
- Ethernet driver
- Serial port
- USB Host
- USB Device
- Touch Screen
- FlashFX[®]
- PCCARD
- IP2REG

11.2.3. Other important files

	File	Description
	SOURCES	Contains source files, include/library files and the names of the output files.
	DIRS	Subfolders that should be compiled
	*.reg	Windows CE registry files

Table 11-4: Important Files

11.3. Flash layout

The following table describes the Flash layout of the ConnectCore XP 270 module:

Flash start address	Flash end address	Purpose
0x0000000	0x0003FFFF	Bootloader (U-Boot)
0x00040000	0x0007FFFF	Bootloader configuration
0x00080000	0x000BFFFF	Bootloader
0x00100000	0x01FBFFFF	Windows CE Kernel and FlashFX partition
0x01FC0000	0x01FFFFFF	U-Boot splash image

Table 11-5: Flash layout

11.4. Links

These links represent the current status of this documentation at the time of release and may change without notice

http://www.digi.com

Manufacturer of ConnectCore XP 270 module

http://www.embebidos.com

Windows CE integrator

12. Appendix B

12.1. U-Boot command reference

This chapter gives an overview of common used U-Boot commands.

More detailed information can be found at:

http://www.denx.de/twiki/publish/DULG/DULG-tqm8xxl.html#Section 1

To get to the U-Boot prompt press any key immediately after you have powered the target on or pressed reset. At the prompt type "help" or "?" to get an overview of the supported commands.



	CCXP270> help		
	? - alias for 'help'		
	autoscr	- run script from memory	
	base	- print or set address offset	
	bdinfo	- print Board Info structure	
	boot	- boot default, i.e., run 'bootcmd'	
	bootd	- boot default, i.e., run 'bootcmd'	
	bootm	- boot application image from memory	
	bootp	- boot image via network using BootP/TFTP protocol	
	clock	- Set Processor Clock	
	cls	- clear screen	
	cmp	- memory compare	
	coninfo	- print console devices and information	
	ср	- memory copy	
	crc32	- checksum calculation	
	echo	- echo args to console	
	erase	- erase FLASH memory	
	fatinfo	- print information about filesystem	
	fatload	- load binary file from a dos filesystem	
	fatls	- list files in a directory (default /)	
	flinfo	- print FLASH memory information	
	go	- start application at address 'addr'	
	help	- print online help	
	iminfo	- print header information for application image	
	imls	- list all images found in flash	
	itest	- return true/false on integer compare	
	loadb	- load binary file over serial line (kermit mode)	
	loads	- load S-Record file over serial line	
	loop	- infinite loop on address range	
	md	- memory display	
	mm	- memory modify (auto-incrementing)	
	mtest	- simple RAM test	
	mw	- memory write (fill)	
	nfs	- boot image via network using NFS protocol	
	nm	 memory modify (constant address) 	
	ping	- send ICMP ECHO_REQUEST to network host	
	printenv	7- print environment variables	
	protect	- enable or disable FLASH write protection	
- 1	rarphoat	- boot imago wia notworkautogar - run garint from momory	

Each of these commands has additional help available, which can be viewed by entering help <command>.



All numeric values, which are needed for different commands, are interpreted as HEX values. Entering 30100000 means 0x30100000.To speed up programming, the real size of the image files can be used.

The following table explains some of the more often used commands:

Command	Description
bootm ADDR ARG	boots image from ADDR passing arguments ARG. ARG is the address of the initrd image
boot, bootd	boots image via running default bootcmd
erase START END/+SIZE	erase from START to END / erase from START +SIZE
cp source target count	copies count [b,w,l] from source to target
printenv	prints the environment variables
saveenv	stores the changed environment variables persistently
setenv VARIABLE VALUE	sets the environment variable VARIABLE to the given value VALUE. If a semicolon is used, to set different variables, it has to be masked with "\"
run VARIABLE	executes the commands of VARIABLE like a script
tftp ADDR image	loads image to ADDR via network using TFTP and the environment variables "ipaddr" and "serverip"
usb reset	enables and resets the USB interface
usb scan	scans the bus for attached USB storage devices
usb tree	shows the connected devices
fatload usb DEV:PART ADDR image	loads image to ADDR from USB storage device DEV with the partition number PART to ADDR
help	shows all of the available commands
help ITEM	shows all of the available commands belonging to a particular item. e.g. help nand
bootm ADDR ARG	boots image from ADDR passing arguments ARG. ARG is the address of the initrd image
boot, bootd	boots image via running default bootcmd
erase START END/+SIZE	erase from START to END
	erase from START +SIZE
cp source target count	copies count [b,w,l] from source to target
printenv	prints the environment variables
saveenv	stores the changed environment variables persistently
setenv VARIABLE VALUE	sets the environment variable VARIABLE to the given value VALUE. If a semicolon is used, to set different variables, it has to be masked with "\"
run VARIABLE	executes the commands of VARIABLE like a script
tftp ADDR image	loads image to ADDR via network using TFTP and the environment variables "ipaddr" and "serverip"
usb reset	enables and resets the USB interface
usb scan	scans the bus for attached USB storage devices
usb tree	shows the connected devices
fatload usb DEV:PART ADDR image	loads image to ADDR from USB storage device DEV with the partition number PART to ADDR
help	shows all of the available commands
help ITEM	shows all of the available commands belonging to a particular item. e.g. help nand

Table 12-1: Common U-Boot commands

12.2. Building U-Boot

If you want to enhance the boot loader or reduce the size of the current boot loader, you can build your own customized U-Boot. To build a new U-Boot version, you must install the Microcross Cygwin X-tools and the U-Boot sources from the CD.

After successful installation, open the Cygwin build environment. Move to the directory where you have previously installed the U-Boot sources (the default is c:\u-boot) and type the following command:



\$./userbuild_cyg.sh ccxp270stk2

This will build a new boot loader and create a new image called *u-boot-ccxp270stk2.bin* in the root directory of the U-Boot source folder. When the compilation has successfully terminated, update the new boot loader on your target as stated in chapter 4.4.